May 5, 2009

Dear Immunization Grantees:


Since February, there have been intermittent pediatric hepatitis B vaccine supply constraints in the United States, with some local areas experiencing delays in shipments.  Despite these supply constraints, current analysis indicates that during the remainder of 2009, sufficient pediatric hepatitis B vaccine will be available to meet demand, if providers continue to order vaccine judiciously. 

CDC has worked closely with the two US manufacturers of pediatric hepatitis B vaccines to understand their projections for how much vaccine will be available for the remainder of 2009.  Merck expects vaccine to be limited during the remainder of 2009. GSK has planned to bring additional vaccine into the US in September or October to meet the US demand for pediatric hepatitis B vaccine in the fall and is currently working closely with CDC, sharing information about how much vaccine is planned for delivery to the US on a month-by-month basis until that time.   Vaccine supply is anticipated to be tightest during the summer months.

CDC will continue to monitor the supply situation carefully, in collaboration with the vaccine manufacturers. One strategy employed by CDC earlier in the year was to release some of both pediatric hepatitis B vaccines from the vaccine stockpiles. If the supply outlook changes and additional strategies are needed, such as a change in the vaccination recommendations, CDC will communicate any new strategy immediately and support its implementation.  At this time, however, providers should continue to administer pediatric hepatitis B vaccine according to ACIP/AAP/AAFP 2009 immunization schedule.
We are most likely to be successful in maintaining the ability to provide 3 doses of hepatitis B vaccine to all infants and toddlers on schedule if immunization providers continue routine ordering practices for hepatitis B vaccine.  Placing larger-than-normal orders to build a stock of vaccine is discouraged.  As you know, changes in vaccine purchase patterns based on concerns about vaccine supply can worsen the nationwide supply situation.  The continued judicious purchase of pediatric hepatitis B vaccine during the remainder of 2009 will help manage through the tight supply anticipated in the summer months and assure that US providers can continue to protect all children by following the routine 3-dose schedule.
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This document can be found on the cdc website at:
http://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/vac-gen/shortages/downloads/hepb-message-508.doc 
